

IFAD

INTERNATIONAL FUND FOR AGRICULTURAL DEVELOPMENT Executive Board — Sixty-Fifth Session

Rome, 2-3 December 1998

REVISION OF THE GENERAL CONDITIONS APPLICABLE TO LOAN AND GUARANTEE AGREEMENTS: GENERAL CONDITIONS FOR AGRICULTURAL DEVELOPMENT FINANCING

Introduction

- 1. IFAD has thoroughly revised the current legal documentation for IFAD's loans. In this connection, IFAD management seeks the Executive Board's adoption and approval of a new version of the General Conditions, entitled "General Conditions for Agricultural Development Financing", to replace those that have been in use since 1986.
- 2. This revision brings IFAD's General Conditions up to date, reflecting the tremendous policy and institutional changes that the Organization has undergone in the last 12 years and, at the same time, closing a number of "loopholes". In addition, IFAD has endeavoured to make the new General Conditions more "user-friendly", both for the Fund and for its borrowers. The language has been made simpler and clearer, and all unnecessary or obsolete language has been deleted. Procedures have been clarified and made more explicit. The General Conditions have been also made more realistic, reflecting more accurately the actual procedures, arrangements and understandings between IFAD and its borrowers and containing no more and no less than the Organisation intends to be legally binding.

Prior Deliberations on the new General Conditions by the Executive Board

3. A first version of the new General Conditions was presented to the Sixty-Third Session of the Executive Board in April 1998 in document EB 98/63/R.29. At that time, many Executive Board Directors requested further time to study the document and more detailed information on the changes proposed. That information was provided in the form of a Summary of Proposed Changes that was distributed to Directors in May 1998. In response to written comments from Executive Board Directors and further internal discussion, changes of both a substantive and editorial nature were made to the text, as set forth in Documents EB 98/63/R.29/Corr.1 and EB 98/63/R.29/Corr.2.



4. At the Sixty-Fourth session of the Executive Board in September 1998, most Directors, expressed satisfaction with the new General Conditions as revised. However, a few Directors continued to express reservations, and adoption of the new General Conditions was delayed until such time as the remaining open points had been resolved.

Changes to the General Conditions since the Sixty-Fourth Session of the Executive Board

5. Since the last session of the Executive Board, the Office of the General Counsel has consulted with the Executive Board Directors who had expressed reservations. Those discussions led to the further changes outlined below. Deleted text is indicated by scoring out and added text is underlined.

Page <u>12</u>¹

SECTION 6.04. Valuation of Currencies.

Whenever it is necessary for the purposes of any Loan Document to determine the value of one currency in terms of another, the Fund or the Cooperating Institution shall determine such value in its sole discretion based on reasonable criteria. For purposes of this Section, the term "currency" includes the SDR.

This change assures borrowers that currency valuations will not be arbitrary, and will not change current practice.

Page <u>13</u>

SECTION 7.05. Procurement.

All goods, civil works and services financed by the Loan shall be procured and engaged in accordance with the procedures specified in the Loan Agreement. In carrying out the Project, each Project Party shall procure goods of the most appropriate quality available at reasonable cost and the services of qualified consultants and contractors.

IFAD agreed with the point raised by a Director that the substance of the last sentence should be covered by the applicable procurement guidelines, and therefore it was not strictly needed in the General Conditions. In line, then, with the general approach mentioned in paragraph 2 above, this unnecessary language has been deleted.

Page <u>14</u>

SECTION 7.09. Subsidiary Agreements.

* * *

(d) The Borrower shall bear any foreign exchange risk under any Subsidiary Agreement to which it is party, unless such Subsidiary Agreement otherwise expressly provides.

_

¹ Page references refer to the pages of the document annexed hereto.



The additional language expressly provides for the possibility of passing foreign exchange risk to the relevant Project Party, while preserving the general rule that such risk should normally rest with the borrower. It should be noted that the Model Loan Agreement will provide that Subsidiary Agreements will be subject to IFAD's approval, so that the decision whether or not to do so is subject to negotiation between IFAD and the Borrower, bearing in mind that the "burden of proof" remains on those wishing to depart from the general rule.

Page <u>14</u>

SECTION 7.10. Performance of the Project Agreement.

The Loan Parties shall take all necessary or appropriate action within their powers to enable and assist the Lead Project Agency and any other relevant Project Party to perform its obligations under the Project Agreement. The Loan Parties shall forebear from, and shall not permit any third party to take, any action that would interfere with such performance.

The change provides a useful clarification without changing the substance of this provision.

Pages <u>14-15</u>

SECTION 7.11. Key Project Personnel.

The Borrower or the Lead Project Agency shall appoint the Project Director and all other key Project personnel in the manner specified in the Loan Documents or otherwise approved by the Fund. All key Project personnel shall have qualifications and experience specified in the Loan Documents or otherwise approved by the Fund. The Borrower shall exercise best efforts to ensure continuity in key Project personnel throughout the Project Implementation Period.

The change addresses the sovereignty concerns raised by a number of Directors.

Page <u>15</u>

SECTION 7.13. Allocation of Project Resources.

The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall ensure that the resources and benefits of the Project, to the fullest extent practicable, are allocated among the target population with specific emphasis on women using gender disaggregated methods.

This change addresses a concern raised by one Director. It also better reflects IFAD's current thinking on gender issues, which emphasizes the understanding of the different roles of men and women within the relevant social structure and addresses their special needs.

Page 17

SECTION 8.03. *Progress Reports*.

The Project Party so designated in the Loan Documents shall furnish to the Fund and the Cooperating Institution progress reports on the Project at such intervals during the Project



Implementation Period as shall be specified in the Loan Documents, in such form and substance as may be specified in the Loan Documents or as the Fund or the Cooperating Institution shall reasonably request from time to time. At a minimum, such reports shall address (i) physical and social quantitative and qualitative progress made in implementing the Project and achieving its objectives, (ii) problems encountered during the reporting period, (iii) steps taken or proposed to be taken to remedy these problems, and (iv) the proposed programme of activities and the progress expected during the following reporting period.

The new formulation slightly broadens the scope of reporting, better reflecting IFAD's concern with improving quality of life for the rural poor.

Page <u>21</u>

SECTION 10.03. Visits, Inspections and Enquiries.

The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall enable agents and representatives of the Fund and the Cooperating Institution from time to time to:

- (a) visit and inspect the Project, including any and all sites, works, equipment and other goods used for Project-related purposes;
- (b) examine the originals and take copies of any data, accounts, records and documents relevant to the Loan, the Project, or any Loan Party or Project Party; and
- (c) visit, communicate with and make enquiries of all Project personnel and any staff member of any Loan Party or Project Party.

SECTION 10.04. Audits Initiated by the Fund.

The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall permit auditors designated by the Fund or the Cooperating Institution <u>from time to time</u> to audit the records and accounts relating to the Project. The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall cooperate fully with such audit and accord the auditors the full rights and privileges of agents and representatives of the Fund under Section 10.03. The Fund shall bear the cost of such audits.

The changes to Sections 10.03 and 10.04 address the concerns raised by a number of Directors. The revised formulation, like the formulation in the current General Conditions, is silent on notice, which leaves the matter to be worked out during implementation.

- ١
- 6. The Directors who expressed reservations at the September 1998 session of the Executive Board have assured IFAD of their willingness to support the new General Conditions with the above changes.
- 7. In addition, the following technical and editoral changes have been made, based on further internal discussions and reflection:

Page 9

Paragraph (i) of Section 4.08 (Special Account) has been deleted to further eliminate unnecessary language. Only in rare cases does the Special Account finance limited categories of expenditures, in which case such provision will be included in the Loan Agreement.

Page 19

SECTION 9.03. Audit of Accounts.

(b) as soon as available after the end of each Fiscal Year but in any event not later than the date specified in the Loan Documents, furnish to the Fund and the Cooperating Institution a certified copy of the audit report. In addition to verifying Project accounts, the report shall address such matters as the adequacy of accounting and internal control systems to monitor expenditures and other financial transactions and ensure safe custody of Project assets, the adequacy of documentation maintained by the Project Party on relevant transactions, and such other matters in such detail as the Fund or the Cooperating Institution shall reasonably request. To the extent that any withdrawals of Loan proceeds during the Fiscal Year were made on the basis of statements of expenditure, the report shall include a separate opinion stating that the proceeds of the Loan withdrawn from the Loan Account on the basis of such statements of expenditure were used for the purposes for which they were provided.

These changes clarify and lighten the text.

Page 26

A new paragraph (g) has been added to Section 12.02, as follows:

SECTION 12.02. Cancellation by the Fund.

* * *

(g) any other event so specified in the Loan Agreement.

This change closes a logical loophole in the text and conforms it to the other remedial sections (i.e., 12.01 (Suspension by the Fund) and 12.05 (Acceleration of Maturity)).



Revised General Conditions presented to the Executive Board

- 8. The annex to this document contains the revised version of the General Conditions for approval and adoption by the Executive Board.
- 9. The new General Conditions are intended for application to IFAD loans and to IFAD grants that finance agricultural development projects and programmes. It is not foreseen that the General Conditions will be normally applicable to other types of IFAD grants.

Recommendation

- 10. The Executive Board is invited to approve and adopt the General Conditions for Agricultural Development Financing, in the form presented to the Executive Board in the annex to EB 98/65/R.35, for application to all agreements for agricultural development projects and programmes submitted for approval by the Executive Board during and subsequent to its Sixty-Sixth Session in April 1999.
- 11. The Executive Board is also requested to authorize the President to approve, from time to time, such modifications to the General Conditions as he judges non-substantive or as reflect policies previously approved by the Executive Board. The President will report any such modifications to the next following session of the Executive Board.

INTERNATIONAL FUND FOR AGRICULTURAL DEVELOPMENT

GENERAL CONDITIONS FOR AGRICULTURAL DEVELOPMENT FINANCING

Dated __ December 1998





TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article Number	Title	Page
ARTICLE I	APPLICATION	
Section 1.01	Application of General Conditions	1
Section 1.02	Inconsistency with Loan Documents	1
ARTICLE II	DEFINITIONS	
Section 2.01	General Definitions	2-5
Section 2.02	Certain Definitions Applicable to Grants	4
Section 2.03	Use of Terms	5
Section 2.04	References and Headings	5
ARTICLE III	THE COOPERATING INSTITUTION	
Section 3.01	Appointment of the Cooperating Institution	6
Section 3.02	Responsibilities of the Cooperating Institution	6
Section 3.03	Cooperation Agreement	6
Section 3.04	Actions by the Cooperating Institution	6
Section 3.05	Cooperation by the Loan Parties and the Project Parties	6
ARTICLE IV	LOAN ACCOUNT AND WITHDRAWALS	
Section 4.01	Loan and Grant Accounts	7
Section 4.02	Withdrawals from the Loan Account	7
Section 4.03	Special Commitments by the Fund	7
Section 4.04	Applications for Withdrawal or Special Commitment	7
Section 4.05	Payments by the Fund	8
Section 4.06	Value Dates of Withdrawals	8
Section 4.07	Statements of Expenditure	8
Section 4.08	Special Account	8-9
Section 4.09	Allocations and Reallocations of Loan Proceeds	9
Section 4.10	Eligible Expenditures	10
ARTICLE V	LOAN SERVICE PAYMENTS	
Section 5.01	Interest and Other Charges	11
Section 5.02	Repayments and Prepayments of Principal	11
Section 5.03	Manner and Place of Payment	11
Section 5.04	Value Dates of Loan Service Payments	11



ARTICLE VI	CURRENCY PROVISIONS	
Section 6.01	Denomination of the Loan	12
Section 6.02	Currencies for Withdrawals	12
Section 6.03	Loan Service Payment Currency	12
Section 6.04	Valuation of Currencies	12
Section 6.05	Discontinuance of SDR as Loan Medium	12
ARTICLE VII	PROJECT IMPLEMENTATION	
Section 7.01	Project Implementation	13
Section 7.02	Availability of Loan Proceeds	13
Section 7.03	Availability of Additional Funds	13
Section 7.04	Coordination of Activities	13
Section 7.05	Procurement	13
Section 7.06	Use of Goods and Services	14
Section 7.07	Maintenance	14
Section 7.08	Insurance	14
Section 7.09	Subsidiary Agreements	14
Section 7.10	Enforcement of the Project Agreement	14
Section 7.11	Key Project Personnel	14-15
Section 7.12	Project Parties	15
Section 7.13	Allocation of Project Resources	15
Section 7.14	Land Acquisition	15
Section 7.15	Environmental Factors	15
Section 7.16	Relending Rates	15
Section 7.17	Use of Name and Insignia of the Fund	16
Section 7.18	Project Completion	16
ARTICLE VIII	IMPLEMENTATION REPORTING AND INFORMATION	
Section 8.01	Implementation Records	17
Section 8.02	Monitoring of Project Implementation	17
Section 8.03	Progress Reports	17
Section 8.04	Completion Report	17
Section 8.05	Plans and Schedules	18
Section 8.06	Other Implementation Reports and Information	18
ARTICLE IX	FINANCIAL REPORTING AND INFORMATION	
Section 9.01	Financial Records	19
Section 9.02	Financial Statements	19
Section 9.03	Audit of Accounts	19
Section 9.04	Other Financial Reports and Information	19-20



ARTICLE X	COOPERATION	
Section 10.01	Cooperation, Generally	21
Section 10.02	Exchange of Views	21
Section 10.03	Visits, Inspections and Enquiries	21
Section 10.04	Audits Initiated by the Fund	21
Section 10.05	Evaluations of the Project	21
Section 10.06	Country Portfolio Reviews	22
ARTICLE XI	TAXATION	
Section 11.01	Taxation	23
Section 11.02	Tax Refunds	23
ARTICLE XII	REMEDIES OF THE FUND	
Section 12.01	Suspension by the Fund	24-25
Section 12.02	Cancellation by the Fund	25-26
Section 12.03	Cancellation by the Borrower	26
Section 12.04	Application of Cancellation or Suspension	26
Section 12.05	Acceleration of Maturity	26-27
ARTICLE XIII	EFFECTIVENESS AND TERMINATION	
Section 13.01	Conditions Precedent to Effectiveness	28
Section 13.02	Effective Date	28
Section 13.03	Termination before Effectiveness	28
Section 13.04	Termination upon Full Payment	28
ARTICLE XIV	ENFORCEABILITY AND RELATED MATTERS	
Section 14.01	Enforceability	29
Section 14.02	Failure to Exercise Rights	29
Section 14.03	Rights and Remedies Cumulative	29
Section 14.04	Arbitration	29-30
ARTICLE XV	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	
Section 15.01	Communications	31
Section 15.02	Language of Reporting	31
Section 15.03	Authority to Take Action	31
Section 15.04	Evidence of Authority	31
Section 15.05	Modification of the Loan Documents	31
Section 15.06	Change of Entity or Representative	32
Section 15.07	Signature of the Loan Documents	32



__ December 1998

WHEREAS, the World Food Conference resolved that the International Fund for Agricultural Development (the "Fund") should be established to finance agricultural development projects and programmes in the developing countries; and

WHEREAS, the Agreement Establishing the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) provides that its objective shall be to mobilise additional resources to be made available for agricultural development in developing Member States; and

WHEREAS, said Agreement further provides that, in fulfilling its objective, the Fund shall provide financing for agricultural development projects and programmes in the form of loans and grants on such terms and conditions as the Fund deems appropriate; and

WHEREAS, the Executive Board of the Fund, at its Sixty-Fifth Session, approved and adopted these General Conditions for application as from its Sixty-Sixth Session;

NOW, THEREFORE, be it known that:

ARTICLE I

APPLICATION

Section 1.01. Application of General Conditions.

These General Conditions set forth certain terms and conditions generally applicable to agricultural development financing by the Fund. They apply to the Loan Agreement and any other Loan Document (as such terms are hereinafter defined), if and to the extent such Loan Document expressly so provides.

SECTION 1.02. Inconsistency with Loan Documents.

If any provision of the Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document is inconsistent with a provision of these General Conditions, the provision of such Loan Document shall govern.



ARTICLE II

DEFINITIONS

SECTION 2.01. General Definitions.

The following terms have the following meanings wherever used in these General Conditions:

"Borrower" means the party designated as such in the Loan Agreement.

"Cooperating Institution" means the institution designated as such in the Loan Agreement responsible for the administration of the Loan and the supervision of the implementation of the Project.

"Cooperation Agreement" means the agreement or agreements between the Fund and the Cooperating Institution (including, but not limited to, any letter of appointment) by which the Cooperating Institution agrees to act as such with respect to the Loan and the Project.

"currency" of a State or a territory means any coin or currency that is legal tender for the payment of public and private debts in such State or territory.

"Effective Date" means the date on which the Loan Agreement and any other Loan Document to which the Fund is party becomes effective provided in Section 13.02(a).

"Eligible Expenditure" means an expenditure that complies with Section 4.10.

"external debt" means any debt payable in a currency other than the currency of the Project Member State.

"Fiscal Year" means the twelve-month period designated as such in the Loan Agreement.

"freely convertible currency" means any currency so designated by the Fund at any time.

"Fund" means the International Fund for Agricultural Development.

"Guarantee Agreement" means any agreement between a Member State and the Fund by which such Member State guarantees the performance of the Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document, as such agreement may be amended or otherwise modified from time to time. The term "Guarantee Agreement" includes these General Conditions, to the extent applied thereto, and all schedules, annexes and agreements supplemental to the Guarantee Agreement.

"Guarantor" means any Member State designated as such in the Guarantee Agreement.

"Lead Project Agency" means the entity or entities designated as such in the Loan Agreement with overall responsibility for the implementation of the Project.

"Loan" means the loan extended by the Fund to the Borrower pursuant to the Loan Agreement.

"Loan Account" means the account in the books of the Fund opened in the name of the Borrower to which the amount of the Loan is credited.





"Loan Agreement" means the particular project loan agreement, programme loan agreement or other agreement pursuant to which the Fund has agreed to extend a Loan to the Borrower, and to which these General Conditions have been made applicable, as such agreement may be amended or otherwise modified from time to time. The term "Loan Agreement" includes these General Conditions to the extent applied thereto, and all schedules, annexes and agreements supplemental thereto.

"Loan Closing Date" means the date specified in the Loan Agreement as the date on which the right of the Borrower to request withdrawals from the Loan Account ends.

"Loan Document" means the Loan Agreement, Project Agreement, Guarantee Agreement and other agreement or document entered into by the Fund and any Loan Party or Project Party in connection with the Loan or the Project, as the same may be amended or otherwise modified from time to time. The term "Loan Document" includes these General Conditions to the extent applied thereto, and all schedules, annexes and agreements supplemental thereto.

"Loan Party" means each entity responsible, in whole or in part, directly or indirectly, for Loan Service Payments. The term "Loan Party", as applied to any unguaranteed Loan, includes the Borrower and, as applied to any guaranteed Loan, the Borrower and the Guarantor.

"Loan Service Payment Currency" means the freely convertible currency defined as such in the Loan Agreement.

"Loan Service Payment" means any payment required or permitted to be made by the Loan Parties to the Fund under the Loan Documents, including (but not limited to) any payment of the principal of, or interest, or service charge, on any Loan.

"Member State" means any Member State of the Fund.

"outstanding" means, in respect of the principal amount of the Loan, the aggregate amount withdrawn from the Loan Account upon request of the Borrower, or by the Fund on behalf of the Borrower, *less* any previous repayments, prepayments or refunds thereof.

"Project" means the agricultural development project or programme described in the Loan Agreement and financed, in whole or in part, by the Loan.

"Project Agreement" means any agreement between the Fund and any Project Party relating to the implementation of all or any part of the Project, as such agreement may be amended or otherwise modified from time to time. The term "Project Agreement" includes these General Conditions to the extent applied thereto, and all schedules, annexes and agreements supplemental thereto.

"Project Completion Date" means the date specified in the Loan Agreement on which the implementation of the Project is to be completed.

"Project Implementation Period" means the period beginning on the Effective Date and ending on the Project Completion Date, during which the Project is to be carried out.

"Project Member State" means the Member State in which the Project is carried out. The term "Project Member State" normally applies to the Borrower in unguaranteed Loans and the Guarantor in guaranteed Loans.

3





"Project Party" means each entity responsible for the implementation of the Project or any part thereof. The term "Project Party" includes (but is not limited to) the Lead Project Agency and any entity designated as a Project Party in the Loan Documents.

"Special Account" means the account of the Borrower referred to in Section 4.08 for financing the Project.

"Special Drawing Rights" or "SDR" mean special drawing rights as valued from time to time by the International Monetary Fund in accordance with its Articles of Agreement.

"SDR Equivalent" means, with respect to any amount expressed in any currency at the time of determination, the equivalent of such amount in SDR, as determined by the Fund in accordance with Article 5.2(b) of the Agreement Establishing IFAD.

"Subsidiary Agreement" means any agreement or arrangement (other than the Project Agreement) by which (i) the whole or part of the proceeds of the Loan are made available to any Project Party and/or (ii) any Project Party that undertakes to carry out the Project, in whole or in part, in either case as such agreement or arrangement may be amended or otherwise modified from time to time. The term "Subsidiary Agreement" includes (but is not limited to) any agreement or arrangement designated as such in the Loan Documents.

"Taxes" means all imposts, levies, fees, tariffs and duties of any kind imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by or in the territory of any Member State at any time, including (but not limited to) value added, sales, income, property, mortgage, import and stamp taxes, but excluding tax on the overall income of Project employees who are nationals of the Project Member State.

"value date" means, in respect of any withdrawal from the Loan Account, the date on which such withdrawal is deemed made in accordance with Section 4.06 and, in respect of any Loan Service Payment, the date on which such Loan Service Payment is deemed made in accordance with Section 5.04.

SECTION 2.02. Certain Definitions Applicable to Grants.

If the Project is financed wholly or partially by a grant made by the Fund, the following terms have the following meanings whenever used in these General Conditions, if appropriate and as the context may require:

"Borrower" also includes the party designated as the "Recipient" in any grant agreement.

"Grant" means any grant extended to the Borrower pursuant to the Loan Agreement.

"Grant Account" means any account opened in the books of the Fund in the name of the Borrower to which the amount of the Grant is credited.

"Loan" also includes any Grant made by the Fund.

"Loan Account" also includes any Grant Account opened by the Fund in connection with the Project.

"Loan Agreement" also includes any grant agreement, financing agreement or other agreement that provides for financing by the Fund wholly or partially on a grant basis.



"Loan Party" also includes the party designated as the "Recipient" in any grant agreement.

SECTION 2.03. Use of terms.

As used in these General Conditions and the Loan Documents, except as the context otherwise requires, terms in the singular include the plural, terms in the plural include the singular, and masculine pronouns include the feminine.

SECTION 2.04. References and Headings.

Unless otherwise indicated, references in these General Conditions to Articles or Sections refer to Articles or Sections of these General Conditions. The headings of the Articles and Sections and in the Table of Contents of these General Conditions are given for the convenience of reference only and do not form an integral part of these General Conditions.



ARTICLE III

THE COOPERATING INSTITUTION

SECTION 3.01. Appointment of the Cooperating Institution.

The Fund shall appoint a suitable and competent institution acceptable to the Loan Parties to administer the Loan and supervise the Project. If for any reason a change of the Cooperating Institution becomes necessary, such a change shall be made by agreement between the Loan Parties and the Fund.

SECTION 3.02. Responsibilities of the Cooperating Institution.

The Cooperating Institution shall be responsible for:

- (a) facilitating Project implementation by assisting the Loan Parties and the Project Parties in interpreting and complying with the Loan Documents;
- (b) reviewing the Borrower's withdrawal applications to determine the amounts which the Borrower is entitled to withdraw from the Loan Account;
- (c) reviewing and approving the procurement of goods, civil works and services for the Project financed by the Loan;
- (d) monitoring compliance with the Loan Documents, bringing any substantial non-compliance to the attention of the Fund and recommending remedies therefor; and
- (e) carrying out such other functions to administer the Loan and supervise the Project as may be set forth in the Cooperation Agreement.

SECTION 3.03. Cooperation Agreement.

The Fund shall enter into a Cooperation Agreement with the Cooperating Institution setting forth the terms and conditions of its appointment. In the event that any term of the Cooperation Agreement conflicts with Section 3.02, the terms of the Cooperation Agreement shall govern. The Fund or the Cooperating Institution shall furnish the Loan Parties with a copy of the Cooperation Agreement as soon as practicable after signature thereof, but failure to do so shall not impair or excuse the obligations of the Loan Parties or the Project Parties in respect of the Cooperating Institution under the Loan Documents.

SECTION 3.04. Actions by the Cooperating Institution.

Any action by the Cooperating Institution in accordance with the Cooperation Agreement shall be regarded and treated by the Loan Parties and the Project Parties as an action taken by the Fund.

SECTION 3.05. Cooperation by the Loan Parties and the Project Parties.

The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall take all necessary or appropriate steps to enable the Cooperating Institution to carry out its responsibilities smoothly and effectively.



ARTICLE IV

LOAN ACCOUNT AND WITHDRAWALS

SECTION 4.01. Loan and Grant Accounts.

The Fund shall credit the principal amount of the Loan to the Loan Account and the amount of any Grant to the Grant Account.

SECTION 4.02. Withdrawals from the Loan Account.

The Borrower may from time to time request withdrawals from the Loan Account of amounts paid or amounts to be paid for Eligible Expenditures. The Loan Agreement may specify minimum amounts for withdrawals, in which case the Borrower shall finance Eligible Expenditures less than such minimum amounts by using the Special Account or its own resources.

SECTION 4.03. Special Commitments by the Fund.

Upon the Borrower's request, the Fund may make special commitments to pay amounts in respect of Eligible Expenditures, notwithstanding any subsequent suspension of the Borrower's right to request withdrawals, on such terms and conditions as the Borrower and the Fund may agree.

SECTION 4.04. Applications for Withdrawal or Special Commitment.

- (a) When the Borrower wishes to request a withdrawal from the Loan Account or a special commitment, the Borrower shall deliver, by hand or mail, to the Cooperating Institution (with a copy to the Fund) an application in such form and substance as the Cooperating Institution shall reasonably request.
- (b) The Borrower shall furnish to the Fund and the Cooperating Institution evidence, satisfactory to the Cooperating Institution, of the authority of the person or persons authorised to sign such applications and the authenticated specimen signature of each such person.
- (c) The Borrower shall also deliver to the Cooperating Institution such documents and other evidence in support of such applications as the Cooperating Institution shall reasonably request, whether before or after the Cooperating Institution shall have permitted any withdrawal or special commitment requested in the application.
- (d) Each such application, and the accompanying documents and other evidence, shall be sufficient in form and substance to satisfy the Cooperating Institution that the Borrower is entitled to a withdrawal from the Loan Account of the amount applied for, and that such amount will be used only for Eligible Expenditures.
- (e) No such application shall be honoured if received by the Cooperating Institution before the Effective Date or after the Loan Closing Date.
- (f) After receiving an application complying with this Section 4.04, the Cooperating Institution shall issue a payment request to the Fund for the amount which the Cooperating Institution has determined that the Borrower is entitled to withdraw.





SECTION 4.05. Payment by the Fund.

Upon receipt of an authenticated payment request from the Cooperating Institution, the Fund shall pay to, or to the order of, the Borrower the amount which the Fund has determined that the Borrower is entitled to withdraw.

SECTION 4.06. Value Dates of Withdrawals.

A withdrawal shall be deemed made as of the day on which the relevant financial institution debits the account chosen by the Fund for the purpose of disbursing such withdrawal.

SECTION 4.07. Statements of Expenditure.

- (a) The Loan Agreement may provide that the Borrower may request withdrawals from the Loan Account on the basis of statements of expenditure. To the extent that the Borrower does so, the Borrower (or its designee approved by the Fund) shall retain all records evidencing such expenditures until ten years after the Loan Closing Date.
- (b) If the Fund, any auditors of the Project, or the Cooperating Institution determine that any amount so withdrawn was not used for the purposes indicated in the relevant statement of expenditure, the Borrower shall promptly refund such amount to the Fund upon instructions by the Fund. Except as the Fund shall otherwise agree, such refund shall be made in the currency used by the Fund to disburse such withdrawal. The Fund shall credit the Loan Account by the SDR Equivalent of the amount so refunded.

SECTION 4.08. Special Account.

- (a) The Loan Agreement may provide that the Borrower open and maintain a Special Account for financing all or a part of the Project, and that the Fund make one or more withdrawals from the Loan Account on behalf of the Borrower in an aggregate amount specified as the Authorized Allocation and deposit such amount in the Special Account.
- (b) The Borrower shall make payments out of the Special Account exclusively for Eligible Expenditures.
- (c) The Borrower may from time to time request replenishment of the Special Account for payments made out thereof. The Fund may designate minimum amounts for replenishments, which may be expressed as a percentage of the Authorized Allocation. Prior to or at the time of such request, the Borrower shall furnish to the Cooperating Institution such evidence as the Cooperating Institution shall reasonably request showing that such payments were made for Eligible Expenditures and the respective amounts and categories thereof.
- (d) After receiving such request and evidence, the Cooperating Institution shall issue a payment request to the Fund for the amount which the Cooperating Institution has determined that the Borrower is entitled for replenishment.
- (e) Based on such request, the Fund on behalf of the Borrower shall withdraw from the Loan Account and deposit into the Special Account the amount which the Fund determines that the Borrower is entitled for replenishment. The Fund shall debit the respective categories of Eligible Expenditure in the respective amounts indicated in the evidence furnished by the Borrower.





- (f) The Fund shall make no further deposit into the Special Account when:
 - (i) the balance of the Loan Account, *less* any outstanding special commitment under Section 4.03, equals the SDR Equivalent of twice the Authorised Allocation;
 - (ii) the Borrower has failed to furnish in a timely manner the audit reports required by Section 9.03(b);
 - (iii) the Fund has notified the Borrower under Section 12.01 that its right to request withdrawals from the Loan Account has been suspended; or
 - (iv) the Fund determines that all further withdrawals shall be made directly from the Loan Account.
- (g) If at any time the Fund determines that any payment out of the Special Account, or any portion thereof, was not made in accordance with this Section, the Borrower shall, promptly upon notice from the Fund, deposit into the Special Account or, if the Fund so requests, refund to the Fund an amount equal to the amount of such payment or such portion thereof. The Fund shall make no further deposit into the Special Account until the Borrower has made such deposit or refund.
- (h) If at any time the Fund determines that the balance of the Special Account is no longer required or permitted to finance payments for Eligible Expenditures, the Fund may give notice thereof to the Borrower. The Borrower shall refund to the Fund such balance within 30 days after such notice. Upon receipt thereof, the Fund shall credit the Loan Account in the amount of such refund. Except as the Fund shall otherwise agree, such refund shall be made in the currency used by the Fund for the purpose of withdrawals from the Loan Account.

SECTION 4.09. Allocations and Reallocations of Loan Proceeds.

- (a) The Loan Documents may allocate the principal amount of the Loan to categories of Eligible Expenditures and specify the percentages of such Eligible Expenditures to be financed by the Loan.
- (b) If, upon request by the Borrower, the Fund reasonably estimates that the principal amount of the Loan allocated in the Loan Documents to any category of Eligible Expenditures will be insufficient to finance such Eligible Expenditures, the Fund may, by notice to the Borrower:
 - (i) reallocate to such category amounts of the Loan allocated to another category not needed to meet other Eligible Expenditures, to the extent required to meet the estimated shortfall; and
 - (ii) if such reallocation will not fully meet the estimated shortfall, reduce the percentage of such Eligible Expenditures to be financed by the Loan.
- (c) In furtherance of its policy set forth in Article XI, the Fund may, by notice to the Borrower, increase or decrease the percentage of such Eligible Expenditures to be financed by the Loan to avoid the use of Loan proceeds to pay Taxes.

SECTION 4.10. Eligible Expenditures.

(a) The Loan shall be used exclusively to finance expenditures meeting each of the following eligibility requirements:



- (i) The expenditure shall meet the reasonable cost (excluding Taxes) of goods, works and services required for the Project and to be financed by the Loan supplied from the territory of a Member State and procured in accordance with the procedures specified in the Loan Documents.
- (ii) The expenditure shall be incurred during the Project Implementation Period, except that:
 - (A) expenditures to meet the costs of starting up the Project or fulfilling the conditions precedent to effectiveness of any Loan Document may be incurred before the Effective Date but after the date of the Loan Agreement; and
 - (B) expenditures to meet the costs of winding up the Project may be incurred after the Project Completion Date and before the Loan Closing Date.
- (iii) The expenditure shall be incurred by a Project Party in a Member State.
- (iv) The expenditure shall be incurred in accordance with the Loan Documents.
- (b) The Fund may from time to time exclude generally certain types of expenditure from eligibility.
- (c) Any payment to persons or entities, or for any import of goods, if such payment or import is prohibited by a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations shall not be eligible for financing by the Loan.



ARTICLE V

LOAN SERVICE PAYMENTS

SECTION 5.01. Interest and Other Charges.

- (a) The Borrower shall pay any interest, service charge and other charges on the principal amount of the Loan outstanding from time to time at the rate specified in the Loan Agreement. Such interest and other charges shall accrue from the respective value dates on which amounts are deemed withdrawn from the Loan Account until the respective value dates on which amounts are deemed repaid, prepaid or refunded.
- (b) Interest and other charges shall be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.
- (c) If the rate specified in the Loan Agreement is variable, the Fund shall notify the Borrower, as soon as practicable, of the interest rate charged on the Loan in each interest period.

SECTION 5.02 Repayments and Prepayments of Principal.

- (a) The Borrower shall repay the aggregate principal amount of the Loan withdrawn from the Loan Account by the Borrower, or by the Fund on its behalf, in instalments as specified in the Loan Agreement.
- (b) The Borrower shall have the right to prepay all or any part of the principal amount of the Loan, as specified by the Borrower upon 45 days' notice to the Fund, provided that the Borrower pays all accrued and unpaid interest and other charges on the prepayment date. All prepayments shall be credited against the remaining Loan instalments in such manner as the Borrower and the Fund shall agree.

SECTION 5.03. Manner and Place of Payment.

- (a) The Borrower shall make all Loan Service Payments in accordance with applicable laws, *provided*, *however*, that all Loan Service Payments shall be made without currency or other restrictions of any kind imposed by, or in the territory of, the Project Member State.
- (b) All Loan Service Payments shall be paid to such account or accounts in such bank or other financial institution as the Fund may designate from time to time.

SECTION 5.04. Values Dates of Loan Service Payments.

Loan Service Payments shall be deemed made as of the day on which the relevant financial institution credits the account designated therefor.



ARTICLE VI

CURRENCY PROVISIONS

SECTION 6.01. Denomination of the Loan.

The principal amount of the Loan shall be expressed in Special Drawing Rights.

SECTION 6.02. Currencies for Withdrawals.

- (a) Withdrawals from the Loan Account shall be made in the respective currencies in which expenditures to be financed out of the proceeds of the Loan have been paid or are payable, or in such currency or currencies as the Fund may from time to time select.
- (b) The Loan Account shall be debited by the SDR Equivalent of the amount withdrawn determined as of on the value date of withdrawal. If the currency of withdrawal has been purchased by the Fund with another currency, the Loan Account shall be debited by the SDR Equivalent of the amount of such other currency.

SECTION 6.03. Loan Service Payment Currency.

All Loan Service Payments shall be made in the Loan Service Payment Currency specified in the Loan Agreement. The amount of any Loan Service Payment shall be the equivalent in Loan Service Payment Currency, as of the due date, of the SDR amount of such Loan Service Payment, as determined by the Fund in its sole discretion.

SECTION 6.04. Valuation of Currencies.

Whenever it is necessary for the purposes of any Loan Document to determine the value of one currency in terms of another, the Fund or the Cooperating Institution shall determine such value based on reasonable criteria. For purposes of this Section, the term "currency" includes the SDR.

SECTION 6.05. Discontinuance of SDR as Loan Medium.

In the event that the nature or composition of the SDR changes so as to make its continued use as a loan medium inappropriate in the view of the Fund, the Fund shall convert the principal amount of the Loan, and all other amounts expressed in SDR, into such other currency or unit of account as the Fund deems appropriate. The Fund shall promptly notify the Borrower of any such conversion. Such notice shall be deemed *ipso facto* to modify the Loan Documents accordingly.



ARTICLE VII

IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROJECT

SECTION 7.01. Project Implementation.

The Lead Project Agency and each of the other Project Parties shall carry out the Project:

- (a) with due diligence and efficiency;
- (b) in conformity with appropriate administrative, engineering, financial, economic, operational, environmental and agricultural development practices (including rural development practices) and good governance;
- (c) in accordance with plans, design standards, specifications, procurement and work schedules and construction methods agreed by the Borrower and the Cooperating Institution;
- (d) in accordance with the provisions of the Loan Agreement, any Project Agreement and any other Loan Document; and
- (e) so as to ensure the sustainability of its achievements over time.

SECTION 7.02. Availability of Loan Proceeds.

The Borrower shall make the proceeds of the Loan available to the Project Parties upon terms and conditions specified in the Loan Agreement or otherwise approved by the Fund for the purpose of carrying out the Project.

SECTION 7.03. Availability of Additional Funds.

In addition to the proceeds of the Loan, the Borrower shall make available to the Project Parties such funds, facilities, services and other resources as may be required from time to time to carry out the Project in accordance with Section 7.01.

SECTION 7.04. Coordination of Activities.

In order to ensure that the Project is carried out in accordance with Section 7.01, each Loan Party shall ensure that the relevant activities of its ministries, departments and agencies, and those of each Project Party, are conducted and coordinated in accordance with sound administrative policies and procedures.

SECTION 7.05. Procurement.

All goods, civil works and services financed by the Loan shall be procured and engaged in accordance with the procedures specified in the Loan Agreement.





SECTION 7.06. Use of Goods and Services.

All goods, services and buildings financed by the Loan shall be used exclusively for the purposes of the Project.

SECTION 7.07. Maintenance.

Each Project Party shall at all times operate, maintain, repair and replace all facilities and civil works used in connection with the Project with due diligence as required to carry out the Project in accordance with Section 7.01.

SECTION 7.08. Insurance.

- (a) The Borrower or the Lead Project Agency shall insure all goods and buildings used in the Project against such risks and in such amounts as shall be consistent with sound commercial practice.
- (b) The Borrower or the Lead Project Agency shall insure the goods imported for the Project and to be financed by the Loan against hazards incident to the acquisition, transportation and delivery thereof to the place of use or installation. For such insurance, any indemnity shall be payable in a freely usable currency to replace or repair such goods.

SECTION 7.09. Subsidiary Agreements.

- (a) No Project Party shall enter into any Subsidiary Agreement, or consent to any modification thereof, inconsistent with the Loan Agreement or the Project Agreement.
- (b) The Borrower and each Project Party shall exercise its rights under each Subsidiary Agreement to which it is party so that the interests of the Borrower and the Fund are fully protected and the Project is carried out in accordance with Section 7.01.
- (c) No provision of any such Subsidiary Agreement shall be assigned, waived, suspended, abrogated, amended or otherwise modified without the prior consent of the Fund.
- (d) The Borrower shall bear any foreign exchange risk under any Subsidiary Agreement to which it is party, unless such Subsidiary Agreement otherwise expressly provides.

SECTION 7.10. Performance of the Project Agreement.

The Loan Parties shall take all necessary or appropriate action within their powers to enable and assist the Lead Project Agency and any other relevant Project Party to perform its obligations under the Project Agreement. The Loan Parties shall forebear from, and shall not permit any third party to take, any action that would interfere with such performance.



SECTION 7.11. Key Project Personnel.

The Borrower or the Lead Project Agency shall appoint the Project Director and all other key Project personnel in the manner specified in the Loan Documents or otherwise approved by the Fund. All key Project personnel shall have qualifications and experience specified in the Loan Documents or otherwise approved by the Fund. The Borrower shall exercise best efforts to ensure continuity in key Project personnel throughout the Project Implementation Period.

SECTION 7.12. Project Parties.

Each Project Party shall, as required to carry out the Project in accordance with Section 7.01:

- (a) promptly take all necessary or appropriate action to maintain its corporate existence and to acquire, maintain and renew its rights, properties, powers, privileges and franchises;
- (b) employ competent and experienced management and personnel;
- (c) operate, maintain and replace its plant, equipment and other properties; and
- (d) not sell, lease or otherwise dispose of any of its assets.

SECTION 7.13. Allocation of Project Resources.

The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall ensure that the resources and benefits of the Project, to the fullest extent practicable, are allocated among the target population using gender disaggregated methods.

SECTION 7.14. Land Acquisition.

The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall take all such action as shall be necessary or appropriate to acquire, as and when needed, all such land and land rights as shall be required for carrying out the Project and shall furnish to the Fund, promptly upon its request or upon such acquisition, evidence satisfactory to the Fund that such land and land rights are available for Project-related purposes. In carrying out such acquisitions, the Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall observe all applicable national laws.

SECTION 7.15. Environmental Factors.

The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall take all reasonable measures to ensure that the Project is carried out with due diligence in regard to environmental factors and in conformity with national environmental laws and any international treaties to which the Project Member State may be party.

SECTION 7.16. Relending Rates.

During the Project Implementation Period, the Project Member State and the Fund shall periodically review the interest rates applicable to any credits extended to Project beneficiaries which are financed (directly or indirectly) by the Loan. These reviews shall be conducted jointly with the objective of reaching or maintaining positive interest rates over time. The Project Member State shall take any appropriate measures, consistent with its policies and the Fund's policies, to achieve that objective. Among such measures, the Borrower and each Project Party extending such credits shall endeavour to



minimise its costs. For purposes of this Section, the term "positive interest rate" means, in respect of any credit extended by any Project Party, an interest rate which, after giving effect to inflation, permits such Project Party to recover its costs and achieve sustainability.

SECTION 7.17. Use of the Name and Insignia of the Fund.

To the fullest extent practicable, all Project facilities and vehicles shall bear the name and insignia of the Fund and otherwise identify the Project as being financed by the Fund. Publications by any Loan Party or Project Party concerning the Project shall mention the Fund and its contribution to the Project.

SECTION 7.18. Project Completion.

The Project Parties shall complete the implementation of the Project by the Project Completion Date.



ARTICLE VIII

IMPLEMENTATION REPORTING AND INFORMATION

SECTION 8.01. Implementation Records.

The Project Parties shall maintain records and documents adequate to reflect their operations in implementing the Project (including, but not limited to, copies or originals of all correspondance, minutes of meetings and all documents relating to procurement) until the Project Completion Date, and shall retain such records and documents for at least ten years thereafter.

SECTION 8.02. Monitoring of Project Implementation.

The Project Party so designated in the Loan Documents shall:

- (a) during the Project Implementation Period, gather all data and other relevant information (including any and all information specified in the Loan Documents or requested by the Fund from time to time) necessary to monitor the progress of the implementation of the Project and the achievement of its objectives; and
- (b) during the Project Implementation Period and for at least ten years thereafter, adequately store such information, and, promptly upon request, make such information available to the Fund and its representatives and agents.

SECTION 8.03. *Progress Reports*.

The Project Party so designated in the Loan Documents shall furnish to the Fund and the Cooperating Institution progress reports on the Project at such intervals during the Project Implementation Period as shall be specified in the Loan Documents, in such form and substance as may be specified in the Loan Documents or as the Fund or the Cooperating Institution shall reasonably request from time to time. At a minimum, such reports shall address (i) quantitative and qualitative progress made in implementing the Project and achieving its objectives, (ii) problems encountered during the reporting period, (iii) steps taken or proposed to be taken to remedy these problems, and (iv) the proposed programme of activities and the progress expected during the following reporting period.

SECTION 8.04. Completion Report.

As promptly as possible after the Project Completion Date but in any event no later than the date specified in the Loan Documents, the Project Party so designated in the Loan Documents shall furnish to the Fund and the Cooperating Institution a report on the overall implementation of the Project, in such form and substance as may be specified in the Loan Documents or as the Fund or the Cooperating Institution shall reasonably request. At a minimum, such report shall address (i) the costs and benefits of the Project, (ii) the achievement of its objectives, (iii) the performance by the Loan Parties, the Project Parties, the Cooperating Institution and the Fund of their respective obligations under the Loan Documents, and (iv) lessons learned from the foregoing.



SECTION 8.05. Plans and Schedules.

The Project Parties shall furnish to the Cooperating Institution promptly upon their preparation, and to the Fund promptly upon its request, such plans, design standards, reports, contract documents, specifications and schedules relating to the Project, and any material modifications subsequently made therein.

SECTION 8.06. Other Implementation Reports and Information.

In addition to the reports and information required by the foregoing provisions of this Article:

- (a) The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall promptly furnish to the Fund and the Cooperating Institution such other reports and information as the Cooperating Institution or the Fund shall reasonably request on any matter relating to the Project or any Project Party.
- (b) The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall promptly inform the Fund and the Cooperating Institution of any condition that interferes with, or threatens to interfere with, the implementation of the Project or the achievement of its objectives.



ARTICLE IX

FINANCIAL REPORTING AND INFORMATION

SECTION 9.01. Financial Records.

The Project Parties shall maintain separate accounts and records in accordance with consistently maintained appropriate accounting practices adequate to reflect the operations, resources and expenditures related to the Project until the Loan Closing Date, and shall retain such accounts and records for at least ten years thereafter.

SECTION 9.02. Financial Statements.

The Project Party so designated in the Loan Documents shall deliver to the Fund and the Cooperating Institution detailed financial statements of the operations, resources and expenditures related to the Project at such intervals as may be specified in the Loan Documents.

SECTION 9.03. Audit of Accounts.

The Project Party so designated in the Loan Documents shall:

- (a) each Fiscal Year, have the accounts relating to the Project (including the Special Account and statements of expenditure) audited in accordance with appropriate auditing principles consistently applied by independent auditors specified in the Loan Documents.
- (b) as soon as available after the end of each Fiscal Year but in any event not later than the date specified in the Loan Documents, furnish to the Fund and the Cooperating Institution a certified copy of the audit report. In addition to verifying Project accounts, the report shall address the adequacy of accounting and internal control systems to monitor expenditures and other financial transactions and ensure safe custody of Project assets, the adequacy of documentation maintained by the Project Party on relevant transactions, and such other matters as the Fund or the Cooperating Institution shall reasonably request. To the extent that any withdrawals of Loan proceeds during the Fiscal Year were made on the basis of statements of expenditure, the report shall include a separate opinion stating that the proceeds of the Loan withdrawn from the Loan Account on the basis of such statements of expenditure were used for the purposes for which they were provided.

SECTION 9.04. Other Financial Reports and Information.

In addition to the reports and information required by the foregoing provision of this Article:

- (a) The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall promptly furnish to the Fund and the Cooperating Institution such other reports and information as the Fund or the Cooperating Institution shall reasonably request on any financial matter relating to the Loan or the Project or any Loan Party or Project Party.
- (b) The Loan Parties shall promptly inform the Fund and the Cooperating Institution of any condition that interferes with, or threatens to interfere with, the maintenance of Loan Service Payments.



(c) The Project Member State shall promptly furnish to the Fund all such information as the Fund may reasonably request with respect to financial and economic conditions in its territory, including its balance of payments and its external debt.



ARTICLE X

COOPERATION

SECTION 10.01. Cooperation, Generally.

The Fund, the Cooperating Institution, each Loan Party and each Project Party shall cooperate fully to ensure that the objectives of the Project are achieved.

SECTION 10.02. Exchange of Views.

The Fund, the Cooperating Institution, the Loan Parties and the Lead Project Agency shall, from time to time at the request of any one of them, exchange views on the Project, the Loan, or any Loan Party or Project Party.

SECTION 10.03. Visits, Inspections and Enquiries.

The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall enable agents and representatives of the Fund and the Cooperating Institution from time to time to:

- (a) visit and inspect the Project, including any and all sites, works, equipment and other goods used for Project-related purposes;
- (b) examine the originals and take copies of any data, accounts, records and documents relevant to the Loan, the Project, or any Loan Party or Project Party; and
- (c) visit, communicate with and make enquiries of all Project personnel and any staff member of any Loan Party or Project Party.

SECTION 10.04. Audits Initiated by the Fund.

The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall permit auditors designated by the Fund or the Cooperating Institution from time to time to audit the records and accounts relating to the Project. The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall cooperate fully with such audit and accord the auditors the full rights and privileges of agents or representatives of the Fund under Section 10.03. The Fund shall bear the cost of such audits.

SECTION 10.05. Evaluations of the Project.

- (a) The Borrower and each Project Party shall facilitate all evaluations and reviews of the Project that the Fund may carry out during the Project Implementation Period and for ten years thereafter.
- (b) As used in this Section, the term "facilitate", in addition to full compliance with Articles VIII, IX and this Article X in respect of such evaluations and reviews, includes providing timely logistical support by making available Project personnel and equipment and promptly taking such other action as the Fund may request in connection with such evaluations and reviews, but does not include incurring out-of-pocket expenses.



SECTION 10.06. Country Portfolio Reviews.

The Project Member State shall permit the agents and representatives of the Fund, in consultation with the Project Member State, to enter its territory from time to time to exchange views with such persons, visit such sites, and examine such data, records and documents as the Fund may reasonably request in order to carry out a general review of all projects and programmes financed, in whole or in part, by the Fund in its territory and all financing extended by the Fund to the Project Member State. The Project Member State shall ensure that all concerned parties cooperate fully in such review.



ARTICLE XI

TAXATION

SECTION 11.01. Taxation.

- (a) The Loan and all Loan Service Payments shall be exempt from all Taxes, and all Loan Service Payments shall be made free and clear of Taxes.
- (b) The Loan Documents shall be exempt from any Taxes on signature, delivery or registration.
- (c) It is the policy of the Fund that Loan proceeds are not to be used to pay Taxes, including (but not limited to) any Taxes levied on the importation, procurement or supply of any goods, civil works or services financed by the Loan.

SECTION 11.02. Tax Refunds.

In furtherance of the policy enunciated in Section 11.01, if the Fund determines at any time that any amount of Loan proceeds have been used to pay Taxes, it may require the Borrower, by written notice, to refund such amount promptly to the Fund. Upon receipt thereof, the Fund shall credit the Loan Account in the amount of such refund.



ARTICLE XII

REMEDIES OF THE FUND

SECTION 12.01. Suspension by the Fund.

Whenever any of the following events has occurred and is continuing, the Fund may suspend, in whole or in part, the right of the Borrower to request withdrawals from the Loan Account:

- (a) the Borrower has failed to make any Loan Service Payment when due, whether or not the Guarantor or any other third party has made such Loan Service Payment;
- (b) the Borrower has failed to make any payment due under any other loan agreement, guarantee agreement, or other financial obligation of any kind of the Borrower to the Fund, whether or not any third party has made such payment;
- (c) the Guarantor has failed to make any Loan Service Payment when due;
- (d) the Guarantor has failed to make any payment due under any other loan or guarantee agreement between the Guarantor and the Fund, or other financial obligation of any kind of the Guarantor to the Fund:
- (e) the Fund has determined that the Project has failed, or is unlikely, to meet timely its specific objectives as stated in the Loan Documents;
- (f) the Fund has determined that a situation has arisen which may make it improbable that the Project can be successfully carried out or that any Loan Party or Project Party will be able to perform any of its obligations under any Loan Document;
- (g) the Project Member State has been suspended from membership in the Fund or ceased to be a Member State; or the Project Member State has delivered a notice of its intention to withdraw from the Fund;
- (h) any representation made by any Loan Party or Project Party in any Loan Document, or any statement furnished in connection therewith and relied upon by the Fund in making the Loan, is incorrect or misleading in any material respect;
- (i) if the Borrower is not a Member State, the Fund has determined that any material adverse change in the condition of the Borrower has occurred;
- (j) the Borrower or the Guarantor has been unable to pay its debts generally as they come due;
- (k) any competent authority has taken action for the dissolution of the Lead Project Agency or suspension of its operations;
- (l) any competent authority has taken action for the dissolution of any Project Party (other than the Lead Project Agency) or suspension of its operations, and the Fund has determined that such dissolution or suspension is likely to have a material adverse effect on the Project;





- (m) the Borrower has failed to make any funds, facilities, services and other resources available to the Project Parties in accordance with Sections 7.02 (Availability of Loan Proceeds) or 7.03 (Availability of Additional Funds);
- (n) the Fund has not received any audit report or other document referred to in Article VIII (Implementation Reporting and Information) or Article IX (Financial Reporting and Information) within the time prescribed therefor in the Loan Documents, or any Loan Party or Project Party has otherwise failed to perform its obligations under Article VIII or IX;
- (o) the Lead Project Agency or any other Project Party has failed to perform any of its obligations under the Project Agreement;
- (p) the Borrower or the Lead Project Agency has failed to perform any of its obligations under any Subsidiary Agreement;
- (q) any Project Party (other than the Lead Project Agency) has failed to perform any of its obligations under any Subsidiary Agreement, and the Fund has determined that such failure has had, or is likely to have, a material adverse effect on the Project;
- (r) any Subsidiary Agreement or any provision thereof has been assigned, waived, suspended, abrogated, amended or otherwise modified without the prior consent of the Fund, and the Fund has determined that such repeal, suspension, amendment or modification has had, or is likely to have, a material adverse effect on the Project;
- (s) the Fund has suspended, in whole or in part, the right of any Loan Party to request or make withdrawals under any other loan agreement or other financing agreement with the Fund;
- (t) any event has occurred prior to the Effective Date which would have entitled the Fund to suspend the Borrower's right to request withdrawals from the Loan Account, had the Loan Agreement been effective on the date such event occurred;
- (u) any Loan Party or Project Party has failed to perform any other obligation under the Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document; or
- (v) any other event so specified in the Loan Agreement has occurred.

Such suspension shall become effective upon dispatch of notice by the Fund to the Loan Parties. Such suspension shall continue until the Fund has notified the Loan Parties that the Borrower's right to request withdrawals has been restored in whole or in part. The Fund shall provide a copy of such notice to the Lead Project Agency, but failure to do so shall not affect its validity.

SECTION 12.02. Cancellation by the Fund.

If any of the following events has occurred, the Fund may terminate the right of the Borrower to request withdrawal of the following amounts from the Loan Account:

(a) the right of the Borrower to request withdrawals from the Loan Account has been suspended under Section 12.01 with respect to any amount of the Loan for a continuous period of at least 30 days;





- (b) at any time, the Fund determines after consultation with the Borrower that any amount of the Loan will not be required to finance certain costs of the Project;
- (c) at any time, after consultation with the Borrower, the Fund determines that corrupt or fraudulent practices were engaged in by representatives of any Loan Party, Project Party or beneficiary in respect of any amount of expenditures incurred during the procurement or the carrying out of any contract financed by the Loan, and that the Borrower has failed to take timely and appropriate action to remedy the situation;
- (d) at any time, the Fund determines that any amount of the Loan proceeds has been used to finance an expenditure other than an Eligible Expenditure;
- (e) after the Loan Closing Date, any amount of the Loan remains unwithdrawn from the Loan Account:
- (f) the Fund has received any notice from the Guarantor terminating its obligations under the Guarantee Agreement with respect to any amount unwithdrawn from the Loan Account; or
- (g) any other event so specified in the Loan Agreement.

Such termination shall be effective upon dispatch of notice to the Loan Parties, whereupon such amounts of the Loan shall be cancelled. The Fund shall provide a copy of such notice to the Lead Project Agency, but failure to do so shall not affect its validity.

SECTION 12.03. Cancellation by the Borrower.

After consultation with the Fund and with the concurrence of the Guarantor, the Borrower may by notice to the Fund cancel any unwithdrawn amount of the Loan, except for amounts subject to Special Commitment as provided in Section 4.03. Such cancellation shall become effective upon acknowledgement thereof by the Fund.

SECTION 12.04. Applicability of Cancellation or Suspension.

- (a) Any partial cancellation of the Loan shall be applied *pro rata* to any remaining instalments of the principal amount of the Loan. The Fund shall notify the Borrower of such application, specifying the dates and amounts of the remaining instalments after giving effect thereto. Such notice shall be deemed, *ipso facto*, to modify the Loan Agreement accordingly.
- (b) No cancellation or suspension shall apply to amounts subject to any special commitment made by the Fund pursuant to Section 4.03, unless such special commitment expressly provides otherwise.
- (c) Except as expressly provided in this Article, all provisions of the Loan Documents shall continue in full force and effect notwithstanding any cancellation or suspension.

SECTION 12.05. Acceleration of Maturity.

If at any time any of the following events has occurred, at any subsequent time during the continuance thereof, the Fund may declare the principal amount of the Loan then outstanding, together with all accrued interest and other charges thereon, to be immediately due and payable:

(a) any event specified in paragraphs (e) through (l), inclusive, of Section 12.01 has occurred;



- (b) the Fund has declared the principal of any other loan to any Loan Party then outstanding to be due and payable immediately;
- (c) any event specified in paragraphs (a) through (d), inclusive, of Section 12.01 has occurred and continues for a period of 30 days;
- (d) any event specified in paragraphs (m) though (u), inclusive, of Section 12.01 has occurred and continues for a period of 60 days after notice thereof has been given by the Fund to the Loan Parties; or
- (e) any other event specified in the Loan Agreement for the purposes of this Section has occurred and continues for the period, if any, specified in the Loan Agreement.

Such declaration shall be effective upon dispatch of notice to the Loan Parties, whereupon such principal, interest and other charges shall become due and payable immediately.



ARTICLE XIII

EFFECTIVENESS AND TERMINATION

SECTION 13.01. Conditions Precedent to Effectiveness.

The Loan Documents shall not become effective until evidence satisfactory to the Fund has been furnished to the Fund that the conditions precedent specified therein have been fulfilled.

SECTION 13.02. Effective Date.

- (a) The Loan Documents shall become effective on the date that the Fund dispatches notice thereof to the Loan Parties, or such other date as the Fund may designate in such notice.
- (b) The Fund shall dispatch such notice promptly after its acceptance or waiver of the evidence required by Section 13.01. If any event of suspension specified in Section 12.01 has occurred, however, the Fund may postpone dispatch of such notice until such event has ceased to exist.

SECTION 13.03. Termination before Effectiveness.

The Fund may terminate the Loan Documents and all rights and obligations of the parties thereunder if:

- (a) before the Effective Date, any event of suspension specified in Section 12.01 has occurred;
- (b) before the Effective Date, any Loan Party or Project Party has taken any action inconsistent with the object and purpose of any Loan Document; or
- (c) the Loan Agreement does not become effective on or before the last date specified therefor in the Loan Agreement, unless the Fund establishes a later date therefor. The Fund shall notify the Loan Parties of such later date.

SECTION 13.04. Termination upon Full Payment.

The Loan Documents and all obligations of the parties thereunder shall terminate when the entire principal amount of the Loan withdrawn from the Loan Account, and all interest and other charges which shall have accrued on the Loan, have been finally and undefeasibly paid.



ARTICLE XIV

ENFORCEABILITY AND RELATED MATTERS

SECTION 14.01. Enforceability.

- (a) The Loan Documents, and the rights and obligations of the parties thereunder, shall be valid and enforceable in accordance with their terms, regardless of any law to the contrary in the territory of the Project Member State.
- (b) Neither the Fund nor any Loan Party or Project Party shall be entitled in any legal proceedings to assert any claim for any reason that any provision of these General Conditions or the Loan Documents is invalid or unenforceable.

SECTION 14.02. Failure to Exercise Rights.

No delay in exercising, or omission to exercise, any right, power or remedy of any party under the Loan Documents shall impair any such right, power or remedy, or be construed as a waiver thereof. No action or omission of any party in respect of any default under the Loan Documents shall impair any right, power or remedy of such party in respect of any subsequent default.

SECTION 14.03. Rights and Remedies Cumulative

The rights and remedies of any party under the Loan Documents are cumulative and (except as otherwise expressly provided) not exclusive of any right or remedies that such party would otherwise have.

SECTION 14.04. Arbitration.

- (a) The parties to the Loan Documents shall endeavour to settle through amicable means any controversy between them in respect of such Loan Documents.
- (b) Failing the settlement of a controversy through amicable means, the controversy shall be submitted to arbitration for settlement. The parties to the arbitration shall be the parties to the Loan Document in controversy, except that the Guarantor may intervene or be interpleaded in any controversy that may affect its rights or obligations under the Guarantee Agreement.
- (c) The Arbitral Tribunal shall consist of a single arbitrator appointed by agreement of the parties or, if they do not agree within three months after proceeding are instituted under paragraph (d) below, by the President of the International Court of Justice or, failing appointment by him, by the Secretary-General of the United Nations. If the arbitrator shall resign, die or become unable to act, a successor arbitrator shall have all the powers and duties of such original arbitrator.
- (d) An arbitration proceedings may be instituted under this Section upon notice by the party instituting such proceeding to the other party or parties. Such notice shall contain a statement setting forth the nature of the controversy or claim to be submitted to arbitration.
- (e) The arbitration proceedings shall take place at such time and place as shall be fixed by the arbitrator.





- (f) Subject to the provisions of this Section and except if the parties shall otherwise agree, the arbitrator shall decide all questions relating to his competence and shall determine the procedure for the arbitration proceedings.
- (g) The arbitrator shall afford to all parties a fair hearing and shall render his award in writing. Such award may be rendered by default. A signed counterpart of the award shall be transmitted to each party. Any such award rendered in accordance with the provisions of this Section shall be final and binding upon the parties. Each party shall abide by and comply with any such award rendered by the arbitrator in accordance with the provisions of this Section.
- (h) The parties shall fix the amount of the remuneration of the arbitrator and such other persons as shall be required for the conduct of the arbitration proceedings. If the parties shall not agree on such amount before the arbitration proceedings begin, the arbitrator shall fix such amount as shall be reasonable under the circumstances. Each party shall defray its own expenses in the arbitration proceedings. The costs of the arbitrator shall be divided between and borne equally by the Fund on the one side and the other parties, on the other side. Any question concerning the division of the arbitrator's costs among the parties or the procedure for payment of such costs shall be determined by the arbitrator.
- (i) The provisions for arbitration set forth in this Section shall be instead of any other procedure for the settlement of controversies between the parties, and any claim by either party against the other party arising thereunder.
- (j) If the award has not been complied with within 30 days after the counterparts of the award have been delivered to the parties, any party may enter judgement upon, or institute a proceeding to enforce, the award in any court of competent jurisdiction against any other party. Such party may enforce such judgement by execution or may pursue any other appropriate remedy against such other party for the enforcement of the award.
- (k) Service of any notice or process in connection with any proceeding under this Section or (to the extent that such remedy shall be available) in connection with any proceeding to enforce any award rendered pursuant to this Section may be made in the manner provided in Section 15.01. The parties may waive any and all other requirements for the services of any such notice or process.



ARTICLE XV

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

SECTION 15.01. Communications.

All notices, requests and other communications given or made under the Loan Documents shall be in writing. Except as otherwise expressly provided, any such notice, request or other communication shall be deemed duly given or made when delivered by hand, mail, telegram, cable, telex or facsimile to the party to which it is given or made at such party's address specified in the particular Loan Document, or at such other address as such party may designate by notice to the other parties thereto. Delivery of any such notice, request or other communication by facsimile transmission shall be followed promptly by mail delivery of the original thereof.

SECTION 15.02. Language of Reporting.

The Loan Parties and the Project Parties shall deliver all reports and information to the Fund and the Cooperating Institution in the language specified in the Loan Documents, or in any other language agreed by the Fund.

SECTION 15.03. Authority to Take Action.

The representative or agent so designated in any Loan Document, or another person duly authorized in writing by such representative or agent, may take any action and sign any document in connection with such Loan Document on behalf of any Loan Party or Project Party. Such representative, agent or other person may agree to any modification of the terms and conditions of such Loan Document on behalf of such Loan Party or Project Party by written instrument signed by him; *provided* that, in the opinion of such representative, agent or other person, such modification is reasonable in the circumstances and will not substantially increase the obligations of such Loan Party or Project Party thereunder. The Fund shall be entitled to accept the signature by such representative, agent or other person as conclusive evidence that he is of such opinion.

SECTION 15.04. Evidence of Authority.

Within 30 days after request by the Fund, any Loan Party or Project Party shall furnish to the Fund sufficient evidence of the authority of the person or persons referred to in Section 15.03, and the authenticated specimen signature of each such person.

SECTION 15.05. Modifications of the Loan Documents.

The Fund and the relevant Loan Party or Project Party may agree from time to time to modify the terms and conditions of the Loan Documents (including, but not limited to, the terms and conditions of these General Conditions as applied thereto) or the application of the Loan Documents. The Fund shall determine the form, and any conditions precedent for the effectiveness, of any such agreement in accordance with its internal regulations.



SECTION 15.06. Change of Entity or Representative.

If the Borrower wishes to appoint any successor to, reassigns the responsibilities of, or changes the designation or address of, any of the entities specified in the Loan Documents, the Borrower shall promptly give notice thereof to the Fund. By notice to the Borrower, the Fund may accept such new entity as constituting the entity fully responsible for carrying out the functions assigned to its predecessor under the Loan Documents. Upon such acceptance, the Loan Documents shall be deemed *ipso facto* modified accordingly.

SECTION 15.07. Signature of the Loan Documents.

- (a) The signature of any Loan Document by a Loan Party or Project Party shall constitute the expression of such party's consent to be bound thereby, subject only to any ratification or authorisation required by a rule of internal law of fundamental importance and disclosed to the Fund in writing before such Loan Document becomes effective.
- (b) The Loan Documents may be signed in several counterparts, each of which shall be an original.